
Secretary of State sets out
improvements to Universal Credit

I have received the enclosed letter from the Secretary of State for Work and
Pensions:

Today, I will be laying the Universal Credit Managed Migration regulations
before the House. These positive regulations provide a range of additional
support for claimants as they move onto Universal Credit – a simpler benefit
system, providing tailored support to individuals.

Universal Credit is the biggest and most fundamental reform to the welfare
state since its creation. It is a modern benefit based on the sound
principles that work should always pay and those who need support receive it.

And this change is necessary, because we can’t go back to the legacy system
it replaces.

Not only was it complicated to use and completely outdated, but it was
unaffordable – and didn’t work for the people using it. Under the last Labour
Government the amount of spending on welfare increased by almost 65%, and at
the same time the number of households where no one had ever worked almost
doubled.

In 2010, when the Conservatives took office, the welfare bill cost each
household £8,350 – an increase of nearly £3,000 per household since 1997. Not
only was this failing system disincentivising work, but it was the taxpayer
bearing the burden.

Our welfare record

Universal Credit is revolutionary – it takes a common sense approach to
support. Whereas the old system was “one size fits all”, we now have a system
which supports each claimant’s abilities and skills. It recognises that every
person is unique, and the support they receive should reflect that.

Even before the Autumn Budget 2018, Universal Credit has been helping people
get into work faster and stay in work longer than the old system. Our record
on employment is plain for everyone to see. Since 2010 we’ve broken 18
employment records, seeing an average of 1,000 people moving into work each
and every day.

Alongside this, figures out only last week show that the number of children
living in a household without working adults is at the lowest it’s ever been.
Having a working role model in a child’s life is immeasurably important, as
we know that children living with an adult who works do better at school and
are more likely to be employed when they grow up.

Where the old benefits system trapped whole families relying on benefits,
Universal Credit is opening up work for millions of people.
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Now, we know there have been issues during the rollout – a fact I have not
shied away from. With a fundamental and widespread reform like Universal
Credit, which will be used by 8.5 million people, it’s inevitable. What is
important is that where there have been issues we have listened, we have
learned and we have made changes.

Autumn Budget 2018

This is exactly what we have done. We listened to concerns about Universal
Credit delivery and funding, and in response the Chancellor announced a £4.5
billion cash boost to Universal Credit. A powerful injection of support, to
ensure that vulnerable claimants and families are supported in the transition
to Universal Credit, and millions keep more of what they earn.

We will put an extra £1.7bn a year into work allowances – the amount someone
can earn before their benefit payment begins to reduce. We are increasing the
work allowance on Universal Credit by £1,000 per year, helping 2.4 million
families. Universal Credit has always ensured work pays – and now it pays
even more. Something stakeholders and charities across the board – from the
Resolution Foundation, to the Trussell Trust to the Joseph Rowntree
Foundation, and more – have welcomed.

We will help people relieve the burden of debts by reducing the maximum
deduction rates from 40% to 30% of standard allowances. At any one point this
helps over 600,000 families when roll out is complete – providing them with
£295 on average extra a year as their debts are repaid over a longer period.
In addition, we will also extend the repayment period for people who receive
advance payments from 12 to 16 months – giving them extra space to get on top
of their finances.

And to support those supporting themselves, for new businesses we will open
up a 12-month grace period before the Minimum Income Floor comes into effect,
providing 130,000 self-employed families the best opportunity to grow a
successful business.

In addition, we will extend the contracts for New Enterprise Allowance,
providing help for those out of work to set up businesses – adding to the 45
new businesses a day that have seen created since 2011 through the scheme.

To assist those claimants who we move onto Universal Credit we will install a
two-week ‘run on’ for those receiving out-of-work benefits. This means that
when individuals move onto Universal Credit, they will still receive an
additional 2 weeks payment, reducing the waiting time for their first UC
payment, and helping vulnerable claimants make a smooth transition to the new
system.

And at the Conservative Party Conference, I announced a new £51 million
partnership with Citizens Advice, a trusted, independent organisation, to
provide Universal Support – the comprehensive offer for claimants moving onto
Universal Credit.

This package of wrap around support is in addition to the continued



improvements we have already made to the system as part of our ‘test and
learn’ approach to Universal Credit. In total, these proposals mean that
since 2016 this Government has provided an additional £9.5bn of funding to
Universal Credit claimants.

Managed Migration – what we are doing next

By December, Universal Credit will have rolled out to every Job Centre in the
country, meaning all new benefit claimants will receive Universal Credit.
Next year we will start the wider process of moving people from the old
benefits system onto Universal Credit, following the passage of regulations
in Parliament.

We have consulted on the regulations and listened to stakeholders and the
Social Security Advisory Committee (SSAC), and made significant improvements
to the regulations, and have accepted almost all of SSAC’s recommendations.
These regulations allow us to provide the comprehensive wrap around support
package – including the ‘run on’ for claimants making the smooth transition
to UC, and the transitional protection to ensure claimants are not worse off.

These are important regulations to pass, in order to ensure that targeted
support reaches those it is designed to help.

Throughout managed migration, we will continue to take a slow and measured
approach. This will begin in July 2019, after a period of preparation. For a
further year we will then begin migration working with a maximum of 10,000
people, continuing with our ‘test and learn’ approach. This is to ensure the
system is working well for claimants and to make any necessary adaptions as
we go, until full roll out ends in 2023.

Universal Credit is bringing the welfare system into the 21st century. Rather
than queuing up to fill out forms at 3 different departments, everything is
done through a single application. It is simplifying the system, replacing
six different benefits with a single monthly payment, removing layers of
bureaucracy and making it easier for people to get the support they’re
entitled to.

News as propaganda

One of the reasons many people now do not listen to mainstream media news and
commentary is the way that factual reporting coupled with expert and
insightful balanced analysis has been replaced by a kind of campaign based
activity. The BBC in particular has two regular campaigns running. One is to
explain why the Remain campaign was really right and should not have lost.
The other is to stress the need to cut back on carbon dioxide to avoid
serious problems in the future.
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I  have no problems with political parties, individuals, company
shareholders, research institutes and others running campaigns about things
they feel strongly about. I do not think this is in any way the task of an
independent broadcaster paid for by taxation of all tv users in the country
whether they watch the BBC or not, operating under a Charter to observe
impartiality and to set high standards of journalism. It also makes for very
tedious programmes.

In the case of Brexit I has lost count of how many times we have had the same
old stories recycled as if they were news. They are not factual reporting.
They are commentaries on various people’s forecasts and opinions. We get
recycled opinions that we will be short of food, planes wont fly, short of
medicines, that supply chains will be disrupted etc. All it needs is one
quote from a Remain oriented think tank or business lobby group and we go
round the same old scare story again. Rebuttals never attract the same
attention. There is then the perpetual reuse of the Treasury 15 year
forecast of a bit less growth on different scenarios, with no proper
debunking of their base or of the whole idea of a 15 year forecast!

Where is the factual reporting of what airlines, pharmaceutical exporters
from the continent, farmers in France and others are actually going to do on
March 30th? Where are the balancing experts to offset the Remain “experts”. I
have never been invited on and introduced as someone who correctly predicted
the damage the ERM would do, or as someone who  has written extensively on
the Euro project explaining its dangers and predicting the various Euro
crises, nor as someone who has in the past led UK based international
businesses with complex supply chains. If I had voted Remain and held the
opposite view  I bet they would have mentioned that all the time.

We now see reported dozens of rumours about what deal might or might not be
on offer, whilst it looks as if there is still no agreement on the Irish
border issues or the wider issues of customs and goods inspections. The media
that reports these things ignores the much bigger issue of why should we
agree to pay them so much money anyway?  What linkage would there  be between
the Future Partnership Agreement and the Withdrawal Agreement, given that
such linkage was thought to  be fundamental to the UK negotiating position as
defined by Mrs May in her Manifesto. If the EU in a couple of years time has
in mind the UK should sign an Association Agreement along the lines of Turkey
or Ukraine that would be the final denial of Brexit. Sensible MPs will not
vote for the draft Withdrawal Agreement as it is a big  payment for more
talks, which would simply prolong futile negotiations and leave the UK in a
weak position.

No wonder many are turning off and being turned off by this approach. Let’s
go back to news gathering, to reliable sources, to genuine experts or to
clashes of experts where they disagree. We could also do with fewer reported
briefings of sell out agreements when there is still no firm date for a
November meeting to resolve the impasse, nor any leaked text of what might be
agreed in such an event.



Remembrance week-end

I will be laying wreaths at St Mary’s Church Burghfield  at 11am on Sunday
and at the War Memorial in Wokingham Town Hall after the service in All
Saints on Sunday afternoon.

5 November

Today we remember the Gunpowder plot. This planned terrorist attack on the
British establishment 413 years ago was fortunately thwarted, unlike the one
in 1984 which I lived through. It is curious that we still commemorate the
former.

What was it about 1605 that causes it still to resonate today? I suppose it
is  because the outrage was planned on such a huge scale, aiming to blow up
the King, his government, and all other people of whatever opinion in Lords
and Commons. It left the establishment shaken, but also relieved that their
intelligence networks picked up the mistakes of the terrorist group in time.
The country had just got through the potentially difficult business of
passing government from Queen Elizabeth to King   James, when there was no
clear single heir with uncontestable title. Elizabeth died with  no son or
daughter, brother or sister to take over. It was a reminder that there was a
strong minority in the kingdom that could not accept a Protestant succession
and would murder on a mass scale to overturn it.

The other reason is probably that the combination of a bonfire and fireworks
makes a great evening out for many. It is seasonal, with colder dark evenings
a suitable backdrop for a great warming fire and for a colourful display.
Some now find the idea of burning a Guy in effigy distasteful, as we remember
the best known criminal of the plot. Others worry about the noise of
fireworks affecting animals, or fret about the safety risks of so much modern
gunpowder. The trend to more large displays makes sense. You can pool the
costs  to get better fireworks, and more care can be taken in setting up the
show and letting it off. You can hold them away from homes, with strong
emphasis on avoiding fire hazard.

I think it is a tradition that fulfils a need for a November event. We can
all come together to be glad that different strands of Christianity now live
in tolerance of each other, and to celebrate that on this occasion in 1605
 terrorism was thwarted. It is a good reminder that settling political
difference by arguments and votes is a much better approach.
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Bad deals

Versions of a possible deal for the UK with the EU have today been denied by
the government. That’s sensible of them. All the versions I have seen are not
Brexit. Let’s just leave, spend our own money, and negotiate a free trade
deal once the EU has realised we are out. There’s nothing on offer worth
£39bn.
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